OFFICE OF CEMETERY OVERSIGHT

ADVISORY COUNCIL ON CEMETERY OPERATIONS

MINUTES

DATE:

June 22, 2017

TIME:

10:10 A.M. - 12:15 P.M.

PLACE:

Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation

500 N. Calvert Street, 3rd Floor Conference Room

Baltimore, Maryland  21202

CALL TO ORDER:

Chair Porter called the meeting to order at 10:10 A.M.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Frank Porter - Chair
Yvonne Fisher

Clayton Hashimoto
Andrew Linthicum

Erich March

John “Ron” Pearcey
Walter Tegeler
David Zinner

MEMBERS ABSENT:

Kaija Dallessandro
Nicholas Farano
STAFF PRESENT:

Deborah Rappazzo –Executive Director/ Investigator

Leila Whitley – Administrative Aide

Stuart Cordish - Assistant Attorney General
Philip Thomas – Investigator (Temp)
STAFF ABSENT:

Olusegun Sokoya (Victor), Financial Compliance Administrator
VISITORS: 

J. Michael Bennett – SCI Representative

Warren Cherry – FCAME
Richard Cody – Resthaven Memorial Gardens
Craig Huff – President, MOCO Liaison, MCFCA
Robert Silkworth – Standiford Memorials

HOUSEKEEPING:

MINUTES:

The Minutes from the April 27, 2017 meeting were approved.

ANNOUNCEMENTS:

Director Rappazzo informed all attendees that there will be coverage in the office but there will be vacation days taken here and there.
Interviews for the Investigator II position have taken place.  There will be a decision made soon regarding that position.

The office is getting two Baltimore City YouthWorks helpers for the summer, starting on June 26, 2017.
DIRECTOR’S/INVESTIGATOR’S REPORT:

There was an issue regarding multiple entombments that needed to be moved due to the structure not being sound.   Director Rappazzo could not give approval for the emergency move because all of the deceased’s next of kin could not be located.  Therefore, the cemetery was directed to contact the State’s Attorney Office for approval. 
There was a brief discussion pertaining to a letter that Director Rappazzo gave to council members and staff regarding cemeteries not allowing memorial dealers to install memorials.  Mostly religious cemeteries follow that practice.  Religious cemeteries are not regulated by OCO.  There are still sales counselors at regulated cemeteries that are improperly informing consumers if they do not buy markers from the cemetery, the cemetery is not responsible for any damage.  

LEGISLATIVE UPDATE:

There is not much legislation right now.  Senate Bill 50 clarifies that the owner of a burial lot is responsible for the care of a memorial or monument placed on the lot.  The bill also clarifies that cemeteries may maintain and repair memorials and monuments that are damaged. 
There was a brief discussion regarding who is responsible for damage to markers due to natural causes such as settling, storms, or due to vandalism.  

There was a discussion regarding the upkeep of abandoned cemeteries.  A suggestion was made that maybe the Department of Corrections (DOC) could have prisoners help at those cemeteries.  Mr. Zinner is attending a meeting at the DOC following this council meeting.  A meeting invite was extended to Director Rappazzo.
FINANCIAL COMPLIANCE ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT:

None.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

Mr. Hashimoto suggested the committee create a document entitled “Action Items”, so that each new idea can be tracked for possible follow-up.
COMMITTEE UPDATES:

Mr. Zinner would like to schedule a meeting with the Financial Compliance person once they return back to the office.
NEW BUSINESS:

Mr. Zinner would like an update on the three open Advisory Council positions.  

The next Advisory Council meeting is scheduled for Thursday, September 28, 2017.
The Sales Counselor seminar has been put on the back burner until OCO is fully staffed.

Mr. Cody spoke on the Forest Resource Act.  He expressed his concerns about the negative impact to a cemetery which is expanding their operations on their own property.  Mr. Tegeler informed attendees that paying for removing trees for undeveloped land to be developed cost a lot of money due to the following reason:  for every tree that is cut down, two trees have to be planted.  

Mr. Silkworth had concerns regarding abandoned cemeteries, and cemetery fees such as; stake-off and bench-right fees.  These types of fees keep increasing all of the time.     

Mr. March stated that stake-off fees should not be the same for everyone since every cemetery operates differently. 

COUNCIL CONCERNS:

None.
ADJOURNMENT:

A motion was made to adjourn.  The motion passed unanimously and the meeting adjourned at 12:15 p.m.
